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5 November 2024 

 
Brian Roche 
Public Service Commissioner 
Te Kawa Mataaho | Public Service Commission 
 
Email: brian.roche@publicservice.govt.nz  

 

Tēnā koe Commissioner 

Recent ministerial attacks on public service integrity 

Recent public criticism of a public servant by the Associate Health Minister Casey Costello is of serious 
concern to the PSA. Public servants are not in a position to publicly defend themselves and attacks 
such as this have a chilling effect across the public service if not challenged and followed up. 

The ability of public servants to provide free and frank advice is an important constitutional principle 
that protects from ministers attempting to politicise public servants and undermine public faith in 
public services. 

We understand that the Associate Minister has accused Ministry of Health officials of trying to 
undermine the Government’s smoking reforms by questioning the external advice she received about 
the health effects of heated tobacco products. This narrative has been reinforced by comments made 
by the Prime Minister, which appear to conflate this case with a separate issue from last month in 
which the Ministry did not declare to Associate Minister Costello a familial relationship between a 
different Ministry official and an opposition politician. The comments by the Prime Minster have 
deepened our concern about the willingness of ministers to receive free and frank advice from the 
public service.   

It is inappropriate for a minister to attack a public servant for doing their job. We also consider it 
misleading for Associate Minister Costello to present an expert health official commenting internally 
to colleagues about the quality of health evidence as an issue of political neutrality. Analysing 
evidence and providing expert advice on it is precisely what public servants are required to do in the 
course of their work, and it contributes to the responsibility of the public service to provide free and 
frank advice. 

Taxpayers rightly expect officials to provide robust advice and evidence and challenge Ministers. 
Ministers have a right to reject that advice, but publicly attacking an official undermines a core 
constitutional principle that officials must be able to give free and frank advice to enable good 
decision-making. 



 

We ask for your support in upholding the free and frank provisions of the Public Service Act 2020 and 
engaging with ministers to remind them both of this important constitutional principle, and of their 
obligations as per section 3.26(f) of the Cabinet manual that: 

Ministers should exercise a professional approach and good judgement in their 
interactions with officials. Ministers must respect the political neutrality of the public 
service and not request that officials act in a way that would conflict with the 
standards of integrity and conduct set by the Public Service Commissioner 

We also reiterate our view that a code of conduct for ministers and MPs, including standards around 
their public comments on individual public servants, would be useful in setting clear expectations 
about appropriate behaviour for ministers. 

 

Ngā mihi 

 

  
Kerry Davies 
National Secretary 

Duane Leo 
National Secretary 

 






